Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

"Revolutionary Change at Evolutionary Speed": Women and the United States Naval Academy

H. Michael Gelfand

On the evening of 4 May 1972, the Brigade of Midshipmen at the United States Naval Academy hurriedly left their mess hall. As they usually did every night, many midshipmen took pieces of fruit for evening snacks. But that night, instead of returning to their rooms or going to study, the midshipmen filed in to the Academy's Field House. There, Superintendent James Calvert introduced a guest lecturer, feminist leader Gloria Steinem. Steinem approached the podium, and began her speech by remarking that "women have been much too docile and too law abiding for too long, but I think that era is about to end." Once the laughter subsided, Steinem declared that "there are very few jobs that require a penis or a vagina, and all other jobs should be open to everyone." Some midshipmen reacted to these comments, "tossing fruit in the air." Others threw oranges onto the stage, but as one alumnus recalled, "we were just yanking her chain."

Steinem, in fact, enjoyed the "excitement and high spirits" of the midshipmen. She concluded by telling them that the Academy would be a different place in ten years; "some day," she predicted, "there will be 50 percent female cadets here and some day the mystique will have changed." Although her estimated percentage was off, Steinem was correct in her prophecy: by the early 1980s, women were indeed both midshipmen and Naval Academy graduates. The U.S. Naval Academy, located in Annapolis, Maryland, has trained and educated professional officers for the Navy since 1845, and for the Marine Corps, beginning in 1887. Although it was not until 1976 that women entered the Academy as midshipmen, the evolution of a Naval Academy with women has deep roots. This paper will examine the role of women, as well as male midshipmen's conceptions of, and reactions to, women at the Naval Academy from 1930 until the present.

1930-1957

Women have been involved with the Academy from its foundation as the wives of officers and as the dates of male midshipmen¹¹ The origin of women who were more active in their relation to the Naval Academy, however, dates to 1930 when two Washington, DC "debutantes" with "bobbed hair," Mary Eleanor Hayden and Lorette Taylor, donned the midshipmen's white works uniform and began to eat breakfast in the Academy's mess hall. When midshipmen leaders present realized the potential for trouble, the women quickly departed "on their hands and knees." One alumnus stated that he would not have been surprised if the women had spent the night in Bancroft Hall, the midshipmen's dormitory, the night before, although the media never mentioned that possibility. Rather, the newspapers focused on the Congressional investigation that

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

ensued when the Academy punished two midshipmen and dismissed two others for their roles in the incident. ¹⁵

Officials at the Naval Academy were equally concerned when a high school junior, Mary Ann Bonalsky, wrote her congressman to seek admission to the Academy in 1956. She told New Jersey Congressman James Tumulty that "I am a girl [and] . . . have equal rights with the man as far as intelligence is concerned." Tumulty found "a certain amount of logic in her stand," and contacted the Navy to seek an appointment for her. Secretary of the Navy Charles Thomas responded that he would not accept any plan to accept Bonalsky at Annapolis, confessing "I can't conceive of one girl over there with all of those midshipmen." Thomas told Tumulty that the "question" of women attending the Naval Academy "would be answered 'in due course." 20

1958-1975

From the 1950s into the 1970s, when that "question" would again be addressed, *The* LOG, the midshipmen's entertainment magazine, demonstrates that midshipmen thought of women primarily as girlfriends and as objects of desire.²¹ Perhaps the best example of these sentiments is *The LOG*'s photograph section of midshipmen's girlfriends entitled "Company Cuties," which began in 1965. 22 Even as New York Senator Jacob Javits attempted to have a female nominee admitted to the Naval Academy, and California Congressman Jerome Waldie sued the Naval Academy to assist a young woman in her attempt to become a midshipman, The LOG served as a sounding board for ideas on women.²³ When Congress passed the defense appropriations bill with provisions for the entry of women to service academies and President Gerald Ford signed the bill into law in October of 1975, *The LOG* took several jabs at women.²⁴ In an interview, actor George C. Scott, of *Patton* fame, shared his opinion of the impending arrival of women: "I think it is tragic," he told *The LOG*. ²⁵ Forecasting the advent of female midshipmen and commenting on the perceived idea that women were stealing men's places at Annapolis, The LOG featured a cartoon in which a female plebe arrives at the Academy with an astronaut's helmet. When an officer questions her about the helmet, the midshipman replies that her uncle "said all of us girls at the Academy would be taking up space." ²⁶

1976-1980

Before women arrived at Annapolis, however, some of the first Academy-bound women went to the Naval Academy's Preparatory School in Newport, Rhode Island, in January 1976.²⁷ The experiences of those women forecasted later events at the Academy itself. The school's commanding officer ordered the men to treat the women "as if they were his daughters," and as a result, the men ignored the women. Although one midshipman candidate, who was African-American, eventually spoke with the women, most of the other men said nothing beyond comments about women being out of place in that

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

environment. When the women received the required nominations to the Naval Academy, and some men did not, the men's silence ceased and hostile actions began. In one instance, men set a woman's uniform on fire in her room, and in a second incident, men stabbed a female uniform, covered it with ketchup to resemble blood, and hung it from a woman's ceiling. One of the women consulted with a Preparatory School administrator, who explained to her that Navy leaders had ordered him to "see what happened with no controls over the men."

Naval Academy administrators, however, made definite attempts to keep the integration of women under close supervision. Anticipating the potential arrival of women, Commandant D. K. Forbes initiated an Academy-wide study of every possible change necessary to accommodate female midshipmen beginning in August of 1975. Dean of Admissions Robert McNitt oversaw the selection of the eighty-one women who became part of the 1,294 plebes whom the Naval Academy swore in on 6 July 1976, and he frequently checked in on, and looked after, those women. Porbes's successor, Commandant James Winnefeld, also showed great personal concern for the women in the Class of 1980. Winnefeld worked closely with the seniors to ensure that the midshipmen leaders of the Class of 1977 would make the entry of women as seamless as possible.

In spite of these efforts, the Academy's first women still faced obstacles. One menace appeared instantly: the media. Television and newspaper personnel, obsessed with covering the gender integration of the Naval Academy, were oblivious to the women's wishes to be left alone. As one alumna remembered, "you didn't want to stand out, you just wanted to be a mid." Another factor causing women to stand out were ill-fitting uniforms, which, in spite of numerous corrective efforts, required repeated alterations. Due to the small number of women, most were the only female in their classrooms and became subject to civilian and military professors' derogatory comments about women not belonging at the Academy. By the time their class prepared for its ritualistic Herndon ceremony, the symbolic end of the plebe year, women felt that they had earned their place at the Academy. When women rose in the human pyramid, climbing a 21-foot tall monument to replace its crowning plebe cap with a midshipman's cover, some of their male classmates pulled the women down.

Male midshipmen's reactions to women varied at the Naval Academy. As had been the case at the Preparatory School, African-American midshipmen encouraged, befriended, and helped the women of the Class of 1980.³⁶ Other midshipmen were indifferent to the women, while some displayed mannered civility.³⁷ But, as was also the case at the Prep School, some male midshipmen subjected the women to antics ranging from seemingly harmless pranks to overtly cruel and disheartening abuses. Men threw pies in the women's faces and attacked women with manicotti and with shaving cream "bombs." When the women in the Class of 1980 served as cheerleaders for the Academy's athletic

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

teams, men booed them repeatedly, threw empty soda cans at them, and yelled not cheers but questions normally reserved for plebes. An occasional dead rat in a woman's mailbox may not have been as sharply hurtful as the continual male midshipmen's "derisive comments about women." Among the terms used for women, the acronym "WUBA" had the most derogatory insinuation. A reference to an Academy uniform, "Working Uniform Blue 'Alpha," male midshipmen utilized "WUBA" to mean "Women with Unusually Big Asses" and "Women Used By All," overt references to exaggerated perceptions of women's weight and sexual promiscuity. 41

Yet male midshipmen had a consistent habit of informing individual women that they were not like those perceptions. In cases where friendships between men and women developed, men admitted that individual women were succeeding at the Academy and were not like "other" female midshipmen. Women learned that once individual men were away from a "group-thinking" mass, they could be nice guys. Some women garnered men's respect by meeting or exceeding the men's physical standards, whereas other women cite their ability to work side-by-side with men during their first summer cruise as the source of positive relations with men.

The single factor that undid much of the established cohesion of the female and male midshipmen, however, was the publication, midway through their senior year, of James Webb's article "Women Can't Fight." A 1968 graduate who spent two months as a "writer-in-residence" at Annapolis, Webb argued that the presence of women "sterilized" the Academy by turning it into "a test tube for social experimentation." Webb hit a powerful chord in the minds of many Naval Academy alumni, particularly those who, like him, had battle experience, and believed that women did not belong in combat and, by extension, at Annapolis. Claiming that women "poisoned" the institution, Webb declared that he would never want to be in combat with any of the female midshipmen he knew. As male midshipmen pasted copies of the article on the walls of Bancroft Hall, the women realized that Webb had undermined any respect and acceptance that they had managed to achieve during their four years at the Academy.

1980-Present

Because the women in the Class of 1980 spent much of their time at Annapolis in "survival mode"—looking out for themselves, demonstrating their talents, and arriving at graduation and commissioning—many of them chose to distance themselves from the women in the Class of 1981. Without question, the eighty-one women who entered USNA in 1976 and the fifty-five who graduated in 1980 blazed a path for the female midshipmen in subsequent classes. Unclassed the overthostility of male midshipmen, faculty, officers, and alumni has subsided, yet remains present. One recent graduate remarked that the "balls only" mentality endures for some men, but that those men simply "do not feel good about themselves. I just don't take them very seriously." Light don't take them very seriously."

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

However, a number of issues, like some men's ideas, have continued since the women of the Class of 1980 were midshipmen. Men still make remarks about women not belonging at the Naval Academy, and the term "WUBA" has not disappeared from the Academy's vernacular. The relatively small number of women per company maintains the problem of women's limited choice in roommates; female midshipmen face forced "trades" of undesirable company mates and semesters in which personality conflicts fester. Women's uniforms are an enduring cause of uneasiness as the midshipmen attempt to maintain their feminine appearance, and the quest to "look good" in the various military and athletic uniforms has helped to fuel widespread eating disorders. Lastly, the tendency to remove or discourage female plebes from climbing the Herndon monument diminished only with effective administrative intervention before the Class of 2003's ceremony.

In spite of resistance to their presence, women have experienced success at the Academy. The continued integration is best demonstrated in two manners. First, women have thrived at USNA in academics, athletics, and leadership, proving beyond question that they are capable of handling the Academy's training program and, as Navy leader Michael Boorda told male midshipmen during a 1990 speech, "women belong here." Second, women appear to have found a significant, exclusively female realm within the overwhelmingly male-dominated Naval Academy environment: the athletic team and its related long hours of practice and competition. As one women's team coach explained, "females definitely have an easier time here at the Academy being on an athletic team. They have a 'sisterhood' support group; they can share emotions, thoughts, and opinions openly without being criticized or judged. . . . When they are with women, they feel accepted." Furthermore, male midshipmen give successful female athletes unbounded support, giving women greater acceptance in the Brigade. The evolution of the Naval Academy's most revolutionary change continues steadily, unremittingly incorporating women into the Naval Academy's "mystique."

¹Program, Forrestal Lecture of Gloria Steinem and Dorothy Pitman Hughes, 4 May 1972, Archives Reference File "Distinguished Visitors: Forrestal Lecture Series," U.S. Naval Academy Archives.

²H. Michael Gelfand (hereafter cited as HMG) Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 12 Jun. 2000.

³Gloria Steinem, "Forrestal Lecture," cassette recording, 4 May 1972, U.S. Naval Academy (hereinafter cited as USNA), USNA Archives; HMG interview with James Calvert, St. Michaels, MD, 4 May 2000; Ann Colbert, "Gloria Steinem," in Jennifer

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

Scanlon, ed., Significant Contemporary American Feminists: A Biographical Sourcebook (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1999), 283–87.

⁴Ibid.

⁵Ibid.

⁶HMG Interview with Gloria Steinem, New York City, NY, 4 Dec. 2000; HMG interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 12 Jun. 2000; Dorothy Pitman Hughes, "Forrestal Lecture," cassette recording, 4 May 1972, USNA, USNA Archives.

⁷HMG Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 12 Jun. 2000. Midshipmen's reactions to Steinem likely varied. In the Academy's humor magazine, *The LOG* (hereafter cited as *LOG*), one midshipman wrote a brief but supportive article; see Scott Powel, "Forrestal Lecture: Gloria Steinem," *LOG*, Vol. 61, No. 7, 28 Apr. 1972, 16. Another midshipman believed that Steinem "could have made her presentation more effective by being less sensational"; see Dan Edelstein, "Letter to the Editor," *LOG*, Vol. 61, No. 8, 21 May 1972, 4.

⁸HMG Interview with Gloria Steinem, New York City, NY, 4 Dec. 2000.

⁹Gloria Steinem, "Forrestal Lecture," cassette recording, 4 May 1972, USNA, USNA Archives. Steinem later recalled that because of the high noise level during her speech, and because of the lack of a question and answer period at the end of her and Dorothy Pitman Hughes's speeches, she "was especially uncertain about what the midshipmen thought; a positive or negative conclusion was impossible." See HMG interview with Gloria Steinem, New York City, NY, 4 Dec. 2000. A more precise prediction of women at USNA in 1980 appeared in 1960 in *The LOG*. In the annual "Femmes Issue," when girlfriends took over the editorship of the magazine, Gay Ann Cornell predicted that by 1980, USNA would be the "U.S. Co-ed Naval Academy [in order] to accommodate women." See Gay Ann Cornell, "The U.S. Co-ed Naval Academy of 1980," *LOG*, Vol. 49, No. 9, 5 Feb. 1960, 9–11.

¹⁰Geoffrey Smith, "An Uncertain Passage: The Bureaus Run the Navy, 1842–1861," in Kenneth Hagan, ed., *In Peace and War: Interpretations of American Naval History*, 1775–1978 (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1978), 86–87; Richard West, "The Superintendents of the Naval Academy," *USNI Proceedings*, Vol. 71, No. 7, 804.

¹¹On the role of women in the Naval Academy community, see William Smedberg, "Superintendent's Talk to the Faculty," 3 Se 1957, 1, William Renwick Smedberg Papers, Box 1, USNA Special Collections. On the historical role of Navy wives, see

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

Edward Beach, "Foreword," in Jean Ebbert and Marie-Beth Hall, *Crossed Currents: Navy Women in a Century of Change*, 3d. ed. (Washington, DC: Brassey's, 1999), ix.

¹²"Girls Regret Prank That Ousted Middies," *New York Times*, 27 Jul. 1930, 19; "17 Middies Punished for Girl Escapade," *New York Times*, 20 Jul. 1930, 2; *Reminiscences of Rear Admiral Francis D. Foley, USN (Ret.)* (Annapolis, MD: USNI, 1988), 60, 62.

¹⁵Reminiscences of Rear Admiral Francis D. Foley, 62–69; "17 Middies Punished for Girl Escapade," New York Times, 20 Jul. 1930, 3; "Midshipmen Who Took Girl to Academy Mess To Be Ousted," New York Times, 25 Jul. 1930, 1; "Girls Regret Prank That Ousted Middies," New York Times, 27 Jul. 1930, 19; "Walsh Asks Clemency for Middies Who Took Girls to Academy," New York Times, 5 Dec. 1930, 1; "Adams Asks Congress to Bar Annapolis Case," New York Times, 7 Jan. 1931, 11; "Mrs. Owen Defends Ousted Midshipmen," New York Times, 16 Jan. 1931, 16.

¹⁶"Radcliffe, Indeed-Girl Aims to Enter Annapolis," *New York Times*, 24 Oct. 1956, 37; "Girl Wants To Be A Midshipman," *Washington Post*, 24 Oct. 1956, A11.

¹³Reminiscences of Rear Admiral Francis D. Foley, 62–63.

¹⁴Ibid., 62; "17 Middies Punished for Girl Escapade," New York Times, 20 Jul. 1930, 2.

¹⁷"Radcliffe, Indeed-Girl Aims to Enter Annapolis," *New York Times*, 24 Oct. 1956, 37.

¹⁸Ibid.; "Girl Wants To Be A Midshipman," Washington Post, 24 Oct. 1956, A11.

¹⁹"Batten All Hatches! Navy Prepares to Repel Girl Applying for Academy," *New York Times*, 31 Oct. 1956, 27.

²⁰Ibid

²¹Between the 1950s and the 1970s, *The LOG* transformed from a news and entertainment magazine for midshipmen into a more humor-oriented publication that increasingly resembled *Playboy* magazine, which itself gained in popularity during the 1950s; see David Halberstam, *The Fifties* (New York City, NY: Villard, 1993), 569–76. Images of women in *The LOG* appeared as early as 1923, but it was not until 1958 that sexually suggestive drawings of women debuted; see: Cover. *LOG*, Vol. 14, No. 23, 19 March 1923; Centerfold, *LOG*, Vol. 47, No. 13, 4 Apr. 1958, 16–17; "Guided Tour," *LOG*, Vol. 47, No. 17, 30 May 1958, 14–15. *LOG* covers featuring photographs of women began in 1959, and by 1963, *LOG* features began to include overt references to sex; see: Cover, *LOG*, Vol. 49, No. 7, 18 Dec. 1959; Cover, *LOG*, Vol. 49, No. 14, 15

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

Apr. 1960; "We Do Have Our Tradition!" LOG, Vol. 53, No. 1, 27 Se 1963, 28; Photo "Hey Dad, come see what sis and her boyfriend are doing," LOG, Vol. 53, No. 10, 18. By 1970, provocative photos of women on midshipmen's beds appeared and LOG editors deliberately copied the format and open, invigorated style, though not the nude content, of *Playboy*; see: Photographs of Julie Biggs, *LOG*, Vol. 59, No. 7, 13 Mar. 1970, 27–30; "Worth 10,000 Words," LOG, Vol. 59, No. 7, 13 Mar. 1970, 37; Back cover, LOG, Vol. 55, No. 10, 25 Feb. 1966; "Drag of the Week," LOG, Vol. 57, No. 12, 5 Apr. 1968, 14– 15; Playboy-spoof issue, LOG, Vol. 58, No. 14, 18 Apr. 1969; Cover, LOG, Vol. 59, No. 4, 19 Dec. 1969. The popularity of *Playboy* among the midshipmen may be reflected in the USNA administrative decision to prohibit the midshipmen from hanging "pin-ups" of women in the hallways of Bancroft Hall, in 1969; see Mark Gardner, "The Bare Bosoms of Mahon [sic] Hall," LOG, Vol. 59, No. 2, 17 Oct. 1969, 14. Changing USNA regulations may, likewise, reflect an increase in sexual activity at USNA by 1969, when administrators codified the policy that "midshipmen will not loiter in the cemetery with young ladies"; see Changes 9 to USNA Regulations 1964, Part II, 21 Aug. 1969, SR2 Sec. 5215/2, Folder "Naval Academy Regulations, 1 Jan. 1974." Such sentiments on women as sexual objects can also be seen in the Naval Academy's yearbook, *The Lucky* Bag. The 1970 Lucky Bag, for example, contains a photograph of six midshipmen with their hands on the buttocks of a woman wearing a skirt; see page 382.

²³On Jacob Javits' actions, see Jacob Javits to John Chafee, 22 Se 1971, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "1974," USNA Archives; Richard Madden, "Javits Seeks to Enroll First Girl in the Naval Academy," New York Times, 27 Nov. 1971, 21; Jacob Javits to John Chafee, 1 Dec. 1971, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "1974," USNA Archives; "Women for Naval Academy?" Washington Post, 19 Jan. 1972, B12; "Annapolis Test Case," New York Times, 20 Jan. 1972, 54; Frank Young, "Javits Nominates Girl For Academy," Evening Capital, 25 Jan. 1972, 1; "Shaping Up for Naval Academy," New York Times, 25 Jan. 1972, 28; Richard Madden, "Wandering Bill is a House Whodunit," New York Times, 5 Feb. 1972, 27; Judith Stiehm, Bring Me Men and Women: Mandated Change at the U.S. Air Force Academy (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1981)11–13. On Jerome Waldie's actions, see Waldie v. Schlesinger, 377 F. Sup 1091 (1974), U.S. District Court, District of Columbia; Waldie v. Schlesinger, 509 F. 2d. 508 (1974), U.S. District Court of Appeals, District of Columbia Circuit; Ronald Campbell to Jerome Waldie, 17 Feb. 1973, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "1974," USNA Archives; "Women Sue Service Academies," Washington Post, 27 Se 1973, A34; "Military Academies Shelled," Washington Post, 15 Nov. 1973, C1; Timothy Robinson, "Military Sex Rule is Upheld," Washington Post, 20 Jun. 1974, A22; "Air Force, Naval Academies Are Urged to Admit Women," New York Times, 3 Nov. 1974, 28; Stiehm, Bring Me Men and Women, 12–13, 16.

²²"Company Cuties," *LOG*, Vol. 55, No. 1, 24 Se 1965, 20–21.

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

²⁴Ebbert and Hall, *Crossed Currents*, 221–22; Stiehm, *Bring Me Men and_Women*, 10–38; "Two Defense Bills Totaling \$34.6 Billion Signed by Ford," *New York Times*, 9 Oct. 1975, 44; Doug Struck, "Academy Required to Admit Women," *Washington Post*, 9 Oct. 1975, 1; Charles Campbell, "Midshipwoman??? Never!" *LOG*, Vol. 65, No. 12, 22; "Log Report—Women at the Naval Academy—For Male Eyes Only," *LOG*, Vol. 65, No. 12, 34–35.

²⁵"Log Interview: George C. Scott," *LOG*, Vol. 65, No. 12, 8.

²⁶R. E. Tygstad, "Doonesbanana," LOG, Vol. 65, No. 9, May 1976.

²⁷HMG Interview with Alumnus, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; R. H. Schmidt to Robert McNitt, 7 Oct 1975, Superintendents' Records, Sec. NC1500, Folder "1975," USNA Archives; "Annapolis Prep to Get Women," *Washington Post*, 17 Oct. 1975, A3; Radio Feed to AFRTS, 16 Nov. 1975, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "1975," USNA Archives; H. N. Kay to Kinnaird McKee, 25 Nov. 1975, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "1975," USNA Archives.

²⁸HMG Interview with D. K. Forbes, Manassas, VA, 7 Aug. 1998; Commandant Memorandum, 6 Aug. 1975, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, USNA Archives; N. J. Saltz, Memo for the Record, 8 Aug. 1875, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, USNA Archives; Kinnaird McKee to Chief of Naval Operations, 29 Aug. 1975, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, USNA Archives; W. J. Holland, Jr., to Superintendent, undated, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, USNA Archives.

²⁹HMG Interview with Leon Edney, Annapolis, MD, 16 May 1999; HMG Interview with Robert McNitt, Annapolis, MD, 14 Apr. 2000; HMG Interview with James Winnefeld, Annapolis, MD, 23 Feb. 1999; HMG Interview with Jean Ebbert, Alexandria, VA, 1 Aug. 2001; HMG Interview with Alumnus, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; "USNA Minority Attrition Summary By Classes, 1980–2003," USNA Office of Admissions, 30 Se 1999; Sharon Hanley Disher, *First Class: Women Join the Ranks at the Naval Academy* (Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute Press, 1998), xii, 9; Ebbert and Hall, *Crossed Currents*, 222.

³⁰HMG Interview with James Winnefeld, Annapolis, MD, 23 Feb. 1999; HMG Interview with Jean Ebbert, Alexandria, VA, 1 Aug. 2001; HMG Interview with Alumnus, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000.

³¹HMG Interview with James Winnefeld, Annapolis, MD, 23 Feb. 1999; HMG Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 12 Jun. 2000.

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

³²Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, U.S. Naval Institute (hereafter USNI) Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 11; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 7, 8; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 7, 9; Interview with Tina-Marie D'Ercole, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 7 May 1987, 9–11; Kathy Slevin to William Lawrence, 24 Jan. 1981, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "Jan. –Mar. 1981," 6, USNA Archives; Interview with Vice Admiral William Lawrence, Unpublished USNI Oral History, 945–46; Disher, *First Class*, 9, 13, 15, 91, 143, 160–62, 169.

³³Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 5; Interview with Crystal Lewis, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 1 Nov. 1985, 51; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 9; Disher, *First Class*, 14, 200–21, 35–46, 38, 41, 45–46, 49, 51, 67–68, 89–90, 95, 108, 133, 135, 137, 141, 148–150, 153–154, 163, 170.

³⁴HMG Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 21 Dec. 1999; HMG Interviews with Alumni, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000, and Annapolis, MD, 12 Apr. 2000; Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 15; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 10; Interview with Tina-Marie D'Ercole, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 7 May 1987, 17.

³⁵Tina Marie D'Ercole, *Reflections: A Short Synopsis* (Burke, VA: published by author, 1997), 9; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 23; Angus Phillips, "'Hat Trick' Caps Long Year at Academy," *Washington Post*, 31 May 1983, B3; Disher, *First Class*, 187–89, 191–94.

³⁶HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 21 Dec. 1999 and Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 35. See also the character "Denzel Simmons," Disher, *First Class*, passim.

³⁷HMG Interview with Jean Ebbert, Alexandria, VA, 27 Aug. 2001.

³⁸Tina Marie D'Ercole, *Reflections*, 6; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 24, 30;

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

Interview with Vice Admiral William Lawrence, Unpublished USNI Oral History, 942; Disher, *First Class*, 177–78, 187, 222, 375–276, 203.

⁴⁰Interview with Vice Admiral William Lawrence, Unpublished USNI Oral History, 942; Author Interview with Alumnus, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 12 Apr. 2000 and 4 Jun. 2000; Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 26; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 32–33; Interview with Crystal Lewis, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 1 Nov. 1985, 47, 52; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 13; Kathy Slevin to William Lawrence, 24 Jan. 1981, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "Jan.–Mar. 1981," 6, USNA Archives; Disher, *First Class*, 27, 29, 30, 40, 56, 64, 77, 81, 82, 92, 98, 99, 100, 106–107, 139, 157, 159, 162, 173, 174, 180–81, 185, 188, 208, 214, 229, 230, 234, 236, 244, 250–51, 258, 282, 294, 302, 303, 304, 306, 308, 311, 317, 323, 324, 335, 339, 346.

⁴¹Disher, *First Class*, 306, 346; Felicity Barringer, "Four Inquiries Cite Naval Academy for Rife Sexism," *New York Times*, 10 Oct. 1990, 12; Kathy Slevin to William Lawrence, 24 Jan. 1981, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "Jan.–Mar. 1981," 6, USNA Archives; Interview with Tina-Marie D'Ercole, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 7 May 1987, 99; Author Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 16 May 1999; HMG Interviews with Midshipman, Annapolis, MD, 5 Nov. 1998, 29 Oct. 1999, and 16 Dec. 1999.

³⁹HMG Interview with Alumnus, Annapolis, MD, 21 Dec. 1999; Disher, *First Class*, 70, 108–109, 131, 165, 219–23, 304.

⁴²Patrick Harrison and Beth Leadbetter, "Comparisons of Men and Women at the U.S. Naval Academy: Outcomes and Processes in Their Development," 1980, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, 9.

⁴³HMG Interviews with Alumni Annapolis, MD, 21 Dec. 1999, and Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; Author Interview with Edith Seashore, Columbia, MD, 19 Jul. 2000; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 15; Disher, *First Class*, 39, 51, 58, 81, 84, 107, 139, 140, 164, 173, 174, 175, 177, 186, 209–10, 224, 229, 235, 241, 304, 321–23, 324, 345–46.

⁴⁴Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 22–24; Interview with Crystal Lewis, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 1 Nov. 1985, 27; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 42–44; Interview with Tina-Marie D'Ercole, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 7 May 1987, 15; Author Interview with Alumnus, 4 Jun. 2000; Disher, *First Class*, 300–302.

- ⁴⁵James Webb, "Women Can't Fight," *Washingtonian Magazine*, Nov. 1979, 144–48, 273–82.
- ⁴⁶Ibid., 146, 147. For insightful commentary into Webb's arguments, see Paul Roush, "A Tangled Webb the Navy Can't Afford," in Mary Katzenstein and Judith Reppy, eds., *Beyond Zero Tolerance: Discrimination in Military Culture* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 1999), 84–91.
- ⁴⁷HMG Interviews with Alumni, Arlington, VA, 2 May 1998, Jacksonville, FL, 2 Dec. 1999, and Wilmington, DE, 2 Jun. 2000; Robert Timberg, *The Nightingale's Song* (New York City, NY: Touchstone, 1995), 259, 260–61.
- ⁴⁸Webb, "Women Can't Fight," 146, 148; Interview with Vice Admiral William Lawrence, Unpublished USNI Oral History, 950–51; Timberg, *The Nightingale's Song*, 258–62.
- ⁴⁹ HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 21 Dec. 1999, and 4 Jun. 2000; Kathy Slevin to William Lawrence, 24 Jan. 1981, Superintendents' Records, Sec. 5800/1, Folder "Jan.—Mar. 1981," 4, 6, USNA Archives; Tina Marie D'Ercole, *Reflections*, 17; Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 18; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 32; Interview with Crystal Lewis, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 1 Nov. 1985, 57; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 90; Interview with Tina-Marie D'Ercole, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 7 May 1987, 20; Interview with Sandy Daniels, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 21 Dec. 1987, 20; Interview with Vice Admiral William Lawrence, Unpublished USNI Oral History, 950–56; Disher, *First Class*, 307–10, 312, 320, 324–26, 331, 338; Author Interview with Jean Ebbert, Alexandria, VA, 27 Aug. 2001.
- ⁵⁰HMG Interview with Alumnus, Washington, DC, 9 Feb. 2000; HMG Interview with Edith Seashore, Columbia, MD, 19 Jul. 2000; HMG Interview with Midshipman, 13 Jan. 2000; Interview with Pamela Wacek Svendsen, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 8 Nov. 1984, 36; Interview with Maureen Foley, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 15 Nov. 1984, 32; Interview with Barbette Henry Lowndes, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

USNA, 17 Nov. 1985, 33, 36; Interview with Sandy Daniels, USNI Oral Histories with the First Female Graduates of USNA, 21 Dec. 1987, 94; Disher, *First Class*, 211, 213.

⁵³HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 28 Oct. 1998, 5 Nov. 1998, 10 Nov. 1998, 12 Nov. 1998, 18 Jan. 1999, 14 Oct. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 29 Nov. 1999, 13 Jan. 2000, 25 Feb. 2000, 7 Mar. 2000, 16 May 2000, 17 May 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni: Annapolis, MD, 11 Nov. 1999, 17 Mar. 2000; Oklahoma City, OK, 6 May 1999; Pensacola, FL, 2 Apr. 1999; San Diego, CA, 18 Apr. 1999, 1 May 1999; Virginia Beach, VA, 13 Mar. 1999; Washington, DC, 2 Feb. 2000, 9 Feb. 2000; Missy Cummings, *Hornet's Nest: The Experiences of One of the Navy's First Female Fighter Pilots* (San Jose, CA: Writer's Showcase, 1999), 9, 53.

⁵⁴HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 29 Oct. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 13
Jan. 2000, 16 May 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni: Annapolis, MD, 4 Nov. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999; Oklahoma City, OK, 6 May 1999; San Diego, CA, 1 May 1999, Washington, DC, 2 Feb. 2000, 9 Feb. 2000, 17 Mar. 2000; Cummings, *Hornet's* Nest, 16.

⁵⁵HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 5 Nov. 1998, 18 Jan. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 16 Dec. 1999, 13 Jan. 2000, 7 Mar. 2000, 16 May 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 16 Nov. 1998, 4 Nov. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 21 Dec. 1999, 7 Jan. 2000, 17 Mar. 2000, and Washington, DC, 2 Feb. 2000; Cummings, *Hornet's Nest*, 9; Women Midshipmen Study Group, "The Integration of Women Into the Brigade of Midshipmen," Nov. 1987, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, 96, USNA Archives.

⁵⁶HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 5 Nov. 1998, 13 Jan. 2000, 25 Feb. 2000, 18 Mar. 2000, 2 Apr. 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 4 Nov. 1999, 6 Apr. 2000.

⁵⁷Ebbert and Hall, *Crossed Currents*, 225–27; Michael Boorda, "Text of Speech Given by VADM Michael Boorda, Deputy Chief of Naval Operations," USNA, 19 Oct. 1990, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, 7, 8, USNA Archives; Gill and Bozung, "Male Attitudes Towards Women, 1976-1996," 14-15.

⁵¹Julie Gill and Daniel Bozung, "Male Midshipmen Attitudes Toward Women, 1976–1996," Review Draft, Conference on Leadership in a Gender Diverse Military: Women at the Nation's Service Academies: The Twenty Year Mark," U.S. Coast Guard Academy, New London, CT, 20–23 March 1997, 7

⁵²HMG Interview with Midshipman, 13 Jan. 2000.

Volume 1 Number 1 April 2002

⁵⁸HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 28 Oct. 1998, 18 Jan. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 13 Jan. 2000, 16 May 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni: Annapolis, MD, 4 Nov. 1999, 7 Jan. 2000, 26 Feb. 2000, 11 Apr. 2000; Oklahoma City, OK, 6 May 1999; Washington, DC, 2 Feb. 2000, 9 Feb. 2000; Women Midshipmen Study Group, "The Integration of Women Into the Brigade of Midshipmen," Nov. 1987, Superintendents' Records, Women Box 1, iii- iv, 19, 69-78, USNA Archives.

⁵⁹HMG Interview with Coach, Annapolis, MD, 6 Mar. 2000.

⁶⁰Bradford McDonald to Scott Strasemeier, 15 Nov. 1999, HMG collection; HMG Interview with Bradford McDonald, Annapolis, MD, 7 Dec. 1999; HMG Interviews with Midshipmen, Annapolis, MD, 18 Jan. 1999, 18 Feb. 1999, 29 Oct. 1999, 1 Feb. 2000, 2 May 2000; HMG Interviews with Alumni, Annapolis, MD, 16 Nov. 1998, 16 May 1999, 4 Nov. 1999, 11 Nov. 1999, 7 Jan. 2000, Washington, DC, 2 Feb. 2000; HMG Interview with Coach, Annapolis, MD, 24 Mar. 2000.

⁶¹HMG Interview with Jean Ebbert, 28 Feb. 2000; Gloria Steinem, "Forrestal Lecture," cassette recording, 4 May 1972, USNA, USNA Archives; M. E. Chang to Secretary of the Navy, "Climate Assessment of the U.S. Naval Academy," 11 Jun. 1990, Superintendents' Papers, Women Box 1, 9–10, USNA Archives.